REPORT TO LEAD MEMBER FOR THE HOUSING SERVICE

DATE OF MEETING : 12th October 2001 

SUBJECT OF REPORT : Private Sector Housing Renewal Reforms : The Next Steps

DETAIL :

1. Following the Housing Green Paper and the Ministerial direction on future Housing Priorities the government is now planning a series of fundamental reforms to the legislation and practice associated with the Renewal of Private Sector Housing.

2. The key aims of the reforms are  (a) The removal of detailed and prescriptive legislation; (b) Its replacement with a general enabling power to give assistance; (c) The introduction of more flexibility in renewal areas. The reforms will not significantly change the regime for Private Sector Disabled Facilities Grants.

3. DTLR, LGA and individual Local Authorities have recognised the need for good quality and comprehensive guidance in regard to these new freedoms. This guidance will be non-statutory.

4. The DTLR intends that a Regulatory Reform Order rather than primary legislation will be sufficient to facilitate these reforms.

5. Local Authorities will be required to publish their own policy on Housing Renewal Assistance. This policy must be linked with the wider Housing Strategy and describe how much assistance is available and in what form, who is eligible, how to apply, methods of repayment and advice available. The Local Authority will then be required to act in accordance with this policy. The policy must be in place 12 months after the regulatory reform order comes into force and Local Authorities will not be authorised to carry out their functions in regard to this area of work without such a policy.

6. The local authority must provide a number of protections in regard to these new freedoms. They must have regard to a person’s ability to afford any contribution. The statutory means test will be abandoned and local methods that are consistent with the guidance will be allowed. The Local Authority must set out in writing the terms and conditions of any grant or loan and satisfy themselves that the person is aware of financial commitments. The Local Authority must satisfy themselves that the owner has consented to the assisted works. The Local Authority must obtain the participants consent before varying any works or conditions.

7. The Local Authority will be allowed to 

(a) Offer Loans, including equity release loans, as well as/instead of grants;

(b) Declare Renewal Areas more easily and alter their time-scales

(c) Set conditions for assisting home owners

(d) Help people move to more suitable accommodation

8. This new approach is consistent with what officers have been seeking through the LGA and reflects for example what we are attempting to achieve with Homeswaps. In parallel for example Birmingham City Council have introduced an Equity Release scheme for older home owners which facilitates Home Repair with the use of loans rather than grants.

9. The Local Authority will not be required to make immediate changes when the Order comes into force. However the sooner the published policy is in place the sooner we would be able to use the new powers. Guidance on the order is currently being developed by DTLR in partnership with the LGA.

10. There will be no additional resources associated with this power but are lobbying within the context of next years Comprehensive Spending Review for additional funding streams to assist Housing Market Renewal. The guidance is likely to imply a need for private sector partnerships with existing lending institutions or the formation of new organisations to bring loan options to our communities.

11. The key pieces of work for the authority in the run up to the reform order are that we should  - (a) Consider & Draft the Policy; (b) Engage Local Partners and the Community in a debate about what the policy should cover; (c) Decide whether we retain our grant giving regime or begin to move towards a loan oriented regime; (d) Talk with other local authorities to develop good practice, share ideas etc.

12. The timetable on this is inevitably tight with plans to introduce the draft order in Parliament in December 2001. It is intended that the order will be made and guidance published in spring/summer 2002. Existing powers to give renovation, common parts, HRA and group repair assistance will disappear 12 months after the order has been made(i.e. spring/summer 2003). Our published policy must be produced within 12 months of the order being made (i.e. spring/summer 2003)

IMPLICATIONS FOR SALFORD

1. These changes will result in a fundamental review in policy and practice associated with our assistance to Private Sector Housing. They will require changes to overall regeneration policy, housing strategy, financial strategy, standing orders and the scheme of delegation. Until the guidance is received it is difficult to be specific about the nature of the review. However a key element we need to scrutinise is associated with loans.

2. The timing of this is interesting as it clashes with next years planned Best Value review of Private Sector Housing. We should see this as an opportunity as well as a challenge.

3. The Director of Corporate Services will need to comment on the legal and financial implications of any new policy. Specific work will be required to establish how we might access and administer loans if we decide to adopt that approach.

4. Staff training in new procedures together with the ancillary costs of new stationary, marketing and other administrative matters will need to be planned.

5. Community Consultation and Participation will be vital in developing the new policy. Partner organisations like RSLs, Private Landlords and Lenders will also need to be consulted.

6. Scrutiny of the new process will probably fall to the Housing Inspectorate and the District Auditor. The District Auditor should be made aware of these changes and be asked to contribute to the review. Internal scrutiny of the process should be picked up by our new structures.

7. Key strategic issues for consideration in this process will be:

· We need to reference the linkage between the completion of the House Condition Survey and the development of policy. 

· As well as the impending Best value Review we will also have to address the introduction of the Rating System in a similar time-scale. 

· Based on current information we will need to consider a range of services including advice, soft loans, means tested grants, zero contribution grants and environmental improvements 

· We will need to consider the impacts of any changes on emerging work on reviewing CPO powers. 

· Crucially, we need to the issue of funding the service - will the current model of mixed funding from fees, capitalisation and general fund be possible and adequate? 

· What challenges or opportunities might the changes give us in relation to our current recruitment, retention and training problems? 

· We will also need to look at methods of delivery of services, will there be an expanded role for the use of agents such as Anchor in the provision of some services

RECOMMENDATIONS

1. That Lead Member notes the proposed changes to the powers associated with Private Sector Renewal Assistance and advises Cabinet and the appropriate Scrutiny Committee of the need for key decisions in this area within the next 12 months.

2. That the Director of Housing raises the issues and the next available Directors Meeting and seeks link officers from appropriate disciplines to assist in the development of revised policy.

3. That the Assistant Director of Housing(Strategy) convenes a review team to manage the implementation of the revised legislation, makes contact with the District Auditor regarding the review, and continues to work with colleagues through the LGA to establish Best Practice and Best Value issues at a regional and national level.

4. That this matter forms a part of the Lead Member Workplan with quarterly reports(or more frequent where appropriate) being made available for decision.

Assistant Director (Strategy)

4th October, 2001

